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October 11, 2002

Dear Employee:

The University of Florida is about to undergo a major transition as a result of changes made by the Legislature over the past two years in the School Code Rewrite. You are probably wondering how this transition will affect you personally.  In this letter, I will outline some of the changes that are coming and explain your options, some of which I believe you will find quite attractive.

Because of decisions taken by the Legislature and the Governor, the University will change its status on January 7, 2003.  Currently, the University is a state agency, and we are all state employees.  On January 7, the University of Florida Board of Trustees will become our official employer, and many of the University’s powers, authorities, and responsibilities that used to be held by the Board of Regents and the Florida Board of Education will shift to our local Board of Trustees.

While the process described in the last paragraph sounds simple, this is a comprehensive reorganization of the State University System unlike any ever seen in the history of the state.  It is part of a 1,776-page rewriting of Florida statutes that revises management of the whole educational enterprise in the state from kindergarten through graduate school.  The consequences of the state’s decisions will affect how the University operates for the future. The following are the key areas of information for employees who wish to know how these changes will affect them.

Benefits:  The University is committed to maintaining coverage for employees under the state health insurance and retirement plans.  In fact, this is required in the new statutes.   Your health insurance benefits will not change.  Likewise, through the Florida Retirement System, employees may continue to make sound investments for the future.  It is likely that employees will have new options to consider in the next several years, but the current options will remain in effect and will not change.    

Status of Collective Bargaining Unions: As an employee, you may currently be a member of a collective bargaining unit and be represented by a union.  Because the state universities were formerly organized as one system governed by the Board of Regents, unions were organized statewide.  Collective bargaining agreements were generally made between a union and the BOR and applied to all universities in the system.  Because employees at all the universities decided as one group whether to utilize the services of a union, UF employees never had the opportunity to decide as an individual group to use the services of a union on the UF campus and, if so, which union to employ.  As the university changes its status on January 7, UF employees will have the opportunity to decide if they want to employ a union on this campus, and, if they do, which one. These are important decisions. From the beginning of this discussion, I have maintained one position, which I now reiterate: these are your decisions, and you should have the opportunity to make them together with your UF colleagues. 
Personnel Structure:  The main consequence of the changes in the law is that each University must develop its own personnel system. One of the advantages of the new organizational structure is that the University will have a bit more control over critical decisions and its resources.  This is particularly important, since the University must become more nimble and flexible to succeed in the face of fiscal challenges and competition from universities around the nation.  As a step in this direction, we are developing new personnel options that will simultaneously meet the needs of the University and offer employees greater opportunities for advancement, personal development, and satisfaction in their careers.

Creation of “TEAMS”: On January 7, the University will create a new personnel category called Technical, Executive, Administrative, and Managerial Support, or “TEAMS” for short. TEAMS is being designed to be more responsive to changing University needs.  

New employees hired on or after January 7, who formerly would have been hired into the A&P or USPS systems, will be hired into the TEAMS system.  TEAMS employees will have one-year contracts like current A&P employees and these contracts will normally be renewed annually.  TEAMS employees will receive enhanced benefits as a part of their employment.

What are the enhanced benefits for TEAMS employees? First, all TEAMS employees will have enhanced educational benefits for themselves and, for the first time at UF, higher education benefits for a limited number of children of TEAMS employees.  Second, four personal leave days will be available to TEAMS employees each year.  Third, all TEAMS employees will accrue annual leave at the same rate A&P employees currently accrue annual leave, which is higher than the current USPS rate.  Fourth, maximum leave accrual also will be increased.  Fifth, during the month of December, TEAMS employees may cash out up to 16 hours of annual leave, provided their annual leave balance totals at least 40 hours.  Sixth, TEAMS also will provide substantial opportunities for professional advancement, since new job classifications the University creates will be positions in TEAMS.
Current USPS Employees:  Anyone hired into the USPS system before January 7, 2003, may remain in the University’s USPS and promote through that system while remaining in the employ of the University.  UF made that promise to USPS employees upon hire, and I will keep that promise to you.  A USPS employee who is in probationary status on January 7, 2003, who completes the probationary appointment satisfactorily, may also remain in the USPS system.  On the other hand, USPS employees will also have the opportunity to switch to the new TEAMS system in January if they so desire.  We believe that the attractive new benefits in TEAMS make it an option well worth considering for both current USPS employees and for their families.  Again, USPS employees who do not wish to move into the TEAMS system may continue in USPS. What’s the catch? There is no catch.  Current USPS employees have the ability to choose the system that works best for them.

A&P Employees:  Current A&P employee appointments will be switched into the new TEAMS system in January, and I believe you will find the new system to be quite attractive.  Currently, A&P employees, whose appointments are not renewed, get six months’ notice.  TEAMS employees on regular appointments will have annual appointments and a minimum of six months’ notice if the appointment is not renewed. 

Additional information about TEAMS is available by consulting the transition website at http://www.president.ufl.edu /transition

Faculty:  For faculty, the promotion process at the University remains the same: The President grants promotion, subject to concurrence by the BOT.  Tenure was formerly awarded officially by the Florida Board of Education.  That authority will shift by law to the Board of Trustees in January.  

The title of Instructor is being eliminated at the University.  It is held by only a handful of people, and the title no longer serves its originally intended use.  The title of Lecturer is being expanded to three titles, Assistant Lecturer, Associate Lecturer, and Lecturer, to create a promotional track for faculty whose primary assignment is in instruction, curriculum, pedagogical development, and service.

The Strategic Plan outlines the attention needed to recruiting, retaining, and developing an excellent faculty, and the Provost and the Deans are already in discussion to begin implementation.

In conclusion, the developments I have discussed above are significant. I believe we are developing a new organizational structure that will simultaneously meet the aspirations of employees for improved benefits, jobs, and opportunities for advancement and the University’s need for a flexible and creative organizational structure.  The Division of Human Resources will continue to develop this new personnel system and will be responsive to your comments and suggestions.  Please feel free to contact them with your questions and suggestions. 

Sincerely yours,
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Charles E. Young
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